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MINUTES 

Georgetown Divide Public Utility District Board of Directors 
6425 Main Street, Georgetown, California 95634 

FINANCE COMMITTEE 

Regular Meeting 
Thursday, June 29, 2023 

3:30 P.M. 

Finance Committee Board of Directors Liaison 
Steve Miller, Chairman M. Martha Helak Mitch MacDonald 
Andy Fisher, Vice Chairman William Gorenc Jr. Robert Stovall 
Vacant, Secretary Vacant 

 MISSION STATEMENT 

It is the purpose of the Georgetown Divide Public Utility District to: 

• Provide reliable water supplies.

• Ensure high-quality drinking water.

• Promote stewardship to protect community resources, public health, and quality of life.

• Provide excellent and responsive customer services through dedicated and valued staff.

• Ensure fiscal responsibility and accountability are observed by balancing immediate and long–term

needs.

1. CALL TO ORDER-ROLL CALL-PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Steve Miller called the meeting to order at 3:30 PM. Member Helak led the Pledge of
Allegiance.

Roll call was taken.

Present: Andy Fisher, Martha Helak, William Gorenc Jr., and Steve Miller

Absent: None

2. ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Vice Chair Andy Fisher motioned to adopt the agenda. Member William Gorenc Jr. seconded the
motion.

3. PUBLIC FORUM:

Bonnie Neely of Georgetown asked for the spelling of member Gorenc Jr’s name. She stated

that in the last Board packet, there were three spellings of his name.

The General Manager Nicholas Schneider announced two community outreach events. The
events Coffee with the G.M. and Taco Tuesday with the G.M. will occur this July and are
open to anyone wanting to stop by and connect.
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4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Meeting May 25, 2023

It was agreed that any misspellings of Member Gorenc Jr.’s name would be amended. Chairman
Fisher needs correcting on page eight as well.

Member Gorenc Jr. motioned to approve the minutes with the identified amendments. Vice Chair
Fisher seconded the motion.

 Chairman Miller called for the vote. 
 Ayes: Fisher, Helak, Gorenc Jr., and Miller 
 Nayes: None 
 The motion passed unanimously. 

5. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

A. Grant Update-General Manager
The General Manager updated the Committee on the state of submitted grants as well as potential
programs. Unfortunately, the appropriations items the District requested were not included on the
State list. A timeline was received for the Federal Appropriations funds. In August the District will
start meeting with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). September will see the final
approvals. October is when funding should be received. Mr. Schneider has begun meeting with
water tank manufacturers for cost estimates and to ensure buildability on the site. Regarding the
CalFIRE grant, it is possible that there will be an update any day. The Hazard Mitigation Grant
Program (HMPG) grant could take between 6-18 months before there is a decision delivered. The
District is working on environmental requirements for the grant awarded. Mr. Schneider has an
agreement in process that would fund the engineering work portion of the project, more will be
shared on that arrangement when possible. This arrangement will also fund 1500 feet of tunnel
lining below Tunnel Hill.  Currently, two products are being vetted for the canal lining projects. The
products are akin to large carpet pieces or large sod rolls which are laid down over an area, then
water is sprayed on them, and they become concrete. These potential products are cheaper and
less labor-intensive. The Building Resilient Infrastructure and Communities (BRIC) grant could lend
the potential to build an additional reservoir. The Natural Resource Conservation Service (NRCS)
Emergency Watershed Protection (EWP) grant will help with erosion. Unfortunately, they are not
giving funds for the item requested. There is currently work being done for a United States
Department of Agriculture (USDA) grant which would potentially help with energy production. At the
moment use of these funds would be looking to augment the Stumpy Meadows hydroelectric
operation.

Chairman Miller asked if Mr. Schneider had seen the canal lining concrete product in person. Mr. 
Schneider shared that there were samples on view at the Association of California Water Agencies 
(ACWA) conference. Chairman Miller inquired if the product comes precut for projects. It was 
shared that yes; the product arrives project ready. 

Vice Chair Andy Fisher asked what is the method for searching and screening grants. The 
administrative work burden can be tough with some programs. The General Manager shared that 
he subscribes to several email lists and periodically checks the site grants.gov. He uses a search 
tool called an RSS feed for notifications when new items are available. To vet the programs, they 
are sent to the grant writer to ensure the requirements are in line and the programs are worth 
pursuing.  

Chairman Miller asked about long-term involvement after a grant from the government. It was 
shared that yes, there is long-term involvement. Typically, there are progress reports which must 
be submitted. For example, the canal lining project requires that the District must submit an update 
every 6 months. Once the grant is complete and the reimbursement has been issued then an annual 
progress report is required. This reporting requirement can last anywhere from 3-10 years with 
some state grants now asking for 15 years of progress reports to continue with the outcome.  
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Public Comment: 
Bonnie Neeley asked where are you proposing a new reservoir? You talk about hydro at Stumpy. 
Have any of you actually been at Stumpy and seen what the ground is like at the base? It is pretty 
wild out there. Seems like it would take tremendous power even just to get in plus create whatever 
you do to make hydro. It was shared that there are several locations being vetted for a reservoir. 
The first location is Onion Creek which is adjacent to the Stumpy Meadows Reservoir. It would 
amount to about 4,000-5,000 acre-feet of water. The other area is Canyon Creek. In answer to the 
second question hydroelectric operations are done often and we will figure out a way. 

Cherie Carlyon asked about life the expectancy of the new concrete product versus Gunite. It was 
shared that Gunite doesn’t work well and is no longer being used as it doesn’t last. Ms. Carlyon 
also inquired, “What’s the concrete product company name seen at the convention?” The General 
Manager shared that he has the company’s card on his desk and can send it in an email. 

Bonnie Neeley shared that you can get grant notices from the Federal Register for grants. It is 
published weekly from the government. The previous CFO would subscribe to that. You can flip 
through and see that there is an offering of something, and she would send off and see what the 
flyer was about. If it looked good, she would ask for the forms and fill it out. Sometimes she would 
get a grant and sometimes she wouldn’t. 

B. Investment Funds Review
The General Manager reviewed the investment funds. The first fund is the Local Agency Investment
Fund (LAIF) which is differentiated into reserve funds. There is also a savings and checking
account. Those are today’s balances shown. Starting July 1, the LAIF money will be moved to the
investment items. The money market or savings account will be moved to a liquid investment
vehicle. The restricted funds are part of the LAIF fund and the interest which comes is generated
comes out and can be used to fund other accounts. There is also restricted money which can only
be spent on the allocated items. There are four items in red. They were old bonds and haven’t been
active though they are still within the system until closed out. Some of those are part of the District
and that money must be spent in that assessment district. There is also the Sweetwater Treatment
Plant reserve fund.

Office/Finance Manager Jessica Buckle shared that items in red are old bonds that have been 
completed and paid off. These items are still showing up in the pooled cash and the budget to 
actuals as zero budget, but there are actuals because the LAIF fund disseminates interest into 
restricted funds. The revenue amounts shown are from interest. Some of the restricted funds still 
have revenues from property taxes. Some of the funds do have allocated balances. There may be 
a need for a new policy, for when a bond is closed out which states where to allocate those funds.  

Public Comment: 
Bonnie Neeley shared that the Garden Valley, Kelsey, and Stewart Mine were bonds back before I 
started in 2008. When a bond was paid the people got the money. The District got the money at 
the time and spent it. Since then, the property taxes have paid back the bonds. So, I wonder how 
to consider it a balance when we are paying back bonds that we spent. It was shared that the 
reason is that the assessment is for the property and there is a balance as we paid back the bond 
slower than it came in. So, we are able to invest and that is why some of the money comes back 
extra. We are able to invest while in possession until the bond is paid back. Bonnie Neely responded 
that the way to go back and research those is old files. According to Stephanie Beck and Nelson, 
who used to be the Interim General Manager before Coyan when Director Saunders was working 
at home when everybody sheltered in place a lot of these file boxes went to either his house or 
Gloria’s. Have you gotten them back in case someone wanted to research back to the original 
bonds? The General Manager stated on the record that no boxes were taken to the Board of 
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Directors’ houses. That is a bold misstatement. The office/Finance Manager shared that she has 

an updated debt services agreement amortization schedule from NBS which services the bonds. 

Cherie Carlyon shared that Garden Valley overpaid on the bond. The bond is paid for, and there 
was a decision about four years ago to keep the funds for repairs in just Garden Valley. That’s 
what’s reserved just for repairs in the Garden Valley pipe area. The bond started around 1976 and 
they were 30-year bonds. So, that extra money was overpaid the bond is paid, and nobody stopped 
it in time. We were overcharged and the Board voted to keep the money in an account for repairs.  

C. Future Investment Vehicles
General Manager Schneider shared that in February the Board passed a policy for investment which
was vetted with the Finance Committee. He recognized Manager Jessica Buckle for her hard work
on setting up a bank account. The District now has a safekeeping USBank account which is akin to
a pass-through account. Items are invested out of that account into the funds. The investment policy
has allowed for more flexibility to take money out of the LAIF account and utilize these other
investment vehicles. LAIF returns at the moment are approximately 2.75%-2.95%. The reason for
that is that LAIF follows a different curve than the market, so it is slower to catch up. It has to do
with the long-term funding of their portfolio. The other investment tools being looked into are seeing
higher returns.

California Asset Management Program (CAMP) is seeing a 5.2 % yield at the moment. This is a 
growth on the funds with which LEIF can’t keep up. Of the money invested the District is able to 
take approximately 30% and put it into different maturity rate Certificate of Deposit (CDs). These 
can be utilized for their high interest earning potential there are CDs that return up to about 6%. The 
rest, or 70% will be put into CAMP and CA Class. CAMP will become the long-term account. The 
CA Class return is approximately 4.75%. The program is liquid same day and provides access to 
the funds. One reason to do this is we are required to have 6 months of reserve funds on hand and 
have the ability to take that money out of an account when needed. This fund allows for the ability 
to show the public transparency of where the 6-month reserve sits in real-time. These are the 
identified vehicles for use by the District.  

Liaison MacDonald inquired about the operating reserve amount. He was seeking clarity around 
which was the voted-on time period for the 6-month reserve, 120, 150, or 180 days. It was shared 
that the decision was for a 180-day operating reserve amount. 

The General Manager shared that the District remains in contact with the financial advisor. They 
may make suggestions this won’t be passive; it will be moving and aggressive to make the best 
returns for the District. The investment advisor estimates about $375,000 in investment income this 
coming year. It is almost seven times more money which is worth capturing for the District. Mr. 
Schneider explained that there will be update presentations quarterly from himself and every six 
months from the investment partner. 

Member Helak asked about penalties for short-term investments. It was shared that these funds 
don’t penalize. The vehicles are very liquid. 

Chairman Steve Miller shared with the committee that it was the previous committee that put the 
firecracker under the pot to get things warmed up and made a difference. The work done here 
matters. 

Public Comment: 
Stephen Dowd asked if the District has considered partial investments into the CA Class and CAMP 
vehicles. It was shared that yes this is the approach. Should interest rates go down then the money 
will need to go back into the LAIF fund. The District is working to maximize the investment. Liaison 
MacDonald shared, it is passive investments and active in management.  
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Bonnie Neely are we still paying $1,000 to the Optum guy? The pooled cash report shows that the 

claim on cash has been as low as $8.9 million and now it’s $10.4 million in five months. So, you 
can’t assume it will be $10,000,000. Mr. Schneider shared that the reason it got down to $8.9 million 
was because the county failed to pay the District its property taxes in a timely manner. There are 
two installments, and the county did not send the first one it all came at the end of the year. That’s 
why account balances went down. 

Stephen Dowd thanked the Finance Committee for getting this done. He personally thanked Liaison 
Mitch MacDonald who had been working on this for a number of years. 

D. Financial Reports as of June 23rd.

The Office/Finance Manager shared that the May-June Billing was sent out today. All of that billing
revenue will trickle in through September and be backdated. Revenue and expenses will change.
There were products ordered months ago which were back-ordered. Those will be back-dated as
well. The hard close for the fiscal year will be in October.

Chairman Steve Miller shared that it will be interesting to see the actual numbers when they come 
back from the auditors and compare them to the projected amounts to see if they match. 

Public Comment: 
Cherie Carlyon asked if there was a reason the vendor purchasing report isn’t fiscal year it started 
June 1st it should have started July 1st of last year. All the financials presented to the Board and 
previously to finance have always started the fiscal year for this report. It is a yearly fiscal report. 
Manager Jessica Buckle shared that she can produce that report for Ms. Carlyon. It was shared 
that this is for the one month this can be amended and put in the annual one. Ms. Carlyon also 
stated that there were missing reports as the Finance Committee only saw parts of the May totals 
as the financials weren’t in one or two of their meeting packets a while back. 

Bonnie Neeley a number of years ago there was an audit group that came in. I think it was a different 
theory. At year-end, the auditor tells you when it is done. There was no continuous auditor thing. 
When the company came in all of the records were out, so anybody in the public could see it. Then 
if you wanted to have a special subject or complain about whatever, people are always complaining 
about things, they are, I am. You could make an appointment with the auditor and Mary Pat would 
make a room with privacy so you could bring up whatever you thought, somebody is hiding money. 
The General Manager at the time was always hiding money, but nobody ever explained where it 
was or why they thought that. The auditor would sit down with them and open the books and it was 
solved in like ten minutes, but you didn’t have to complain to the regular people. Can you do that 
can we talk to the auditor? The General Manager shared that the auditors will be making a 
presentation to the Board and the public will also be able to ask them questions. He shared that 
Ms. Neeley was talking about a process from years ago. Everything is done by computers now, 
there is no written ledger if you want to look at something just ask for it. Ms. Neeley shared that she 
thinks Tyler has made strange figures on the pooled cash report. Every time she asks the Board 
people about the CDS Field and ALT things, nobody responds to any of her real questions. The 
General Manager shared that he has responded to every email and voicemail and sent whatever 
we have. He shared that if she has a question, we are an open book we will share information just 
ask us we don’t hide things. Ms. Neeley shared that she is not talking about hiding, but rather she 
doesn’t agree with some of the definitions. It would be much easier to perhaps call than email. The 
General Manager shared that the reason he responds to her voicemails in writing is for the record. 
An email is a written record which must be saved. Ms. Neeley shared that the bottom of the General 
Manager’s email says it’s confidential and one must have permission to share. The General 
Manager shared that this is trying to avoid the potential for nefarious people to change his language. 
This is to cover the District legally.  
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6. ACTION ITEMS

A. Resolution Accepting Officer Positions

The resolution had the confirmation to serve for the 2024 calendar year. It should be for the Fiscal
year. This edit is needed.

Chairman Steve Miller Motioned to accept the resolution appointing Member Andy Fisher as 
Committee Chair, with the amendment to fiscal year. Member William Gorenc Jr. seconded the 
motion. 

 Chairman Miller called for the vote. 
 Ayes: Fisher, Helak, Gorenc Jr., and Miller 
 Nayes: None 
 The motion passed unanimously. 

Chairman Steve Miller motioned to appoint William Gorenc Jr. as committee Vice Chair. Member 
Andy Fisher seconded the motion. 

Chairman Miller called for the vote. 
 Ayes: Fisher, Helak, Gorenc Jr., and Miller 
 Nayes: None 
 The motion passed unanimously. 

Chairman Steve Miller motioned to appoint M. Martha Helak as Committee Secretary. Member 
Andy Fisher seconded the motion. 

 Chairman Miller called for the vote. 
 Ayes: Fisher, Helak, Gorenc Jr., and Miller 
 Nayes: None 
 The motion passed unanimously. 

7. FINANCE COMMITTEE MEMBER COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS
Office/Finance Manager Jessica Buckle shared that the Finance Committee is an advisory
committee. Moving forward the committee will be getting financial information for review before it
goes to the Board of Directors. After committee review reports will then be brought before the Board.
This process change will make committee comments much more valuable moving forward. At the
next Finance Committee meeting hopefully, there will be audit information available and also the
financials for a soft year-end close. Chairman Miller shared that part of why we shifted was to be in
advance of the meeting and not in arrears. The General Manager shared that with this new
arrangement, the Board will be able to more meaningfully incorporate Finance Committee
recommendations. Liaison MacDonald expressed, “What you are saying is that we were getting old
info, so this is a good move.”

8. AGENDA ITEMS FOR THE NEXT FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING
Member Helak offered support with review of the meeting minutes.

Chairman Miller expressed the want to see how close at projecting the year the committee’s
calculations have been.

Liaison MacDonald shared that Chairman Miller used to keep a recommended research list for the
end of the year. The committee would be happy to look at the list and look into the items.

Member Gorenc Jr. shared that this budget process was as rigorous as any in which he has
participated before. He thought it was well done, thoughtful, and that the staff covered all bases.
He gave compliments to the staff for their work throughout the budget process.













































































































GDPUD Finance Committee Meeting 
June 29, 2023 
By Cherie Carlyon 

Item 5B. The power point for this item was not including in the meeting packet for this 
meeting.  It should have been added to the meeting packet information website before the 
meeting. Not doing so disenfranchises the public who are on the Zoom/phone calls.  All 
meeting packet information should be available to the public either in person or on the 
Zoom/phone calls, not after the fact. 

5D-The vendor purchasing report should be for fiscal year 7-1-22 thru 6-30-23.  Only 6-1-23 
thru 6-23-23 was in the meeting packet. 
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